Email exchange with Arijit Banerjee and Samir Ghosh about the recent turn of events at Pathri  -  10/18/2004

Dear Durgam,

Hope the new baby and Sachi and you are well. We came back to Dehra Dun about 2 weeks ago.

Since Sam/my last communication with you much water has flowed under the bridge and herewith a sequential list of events :

1 The Hon'ble Minister for Forests, Mr Navprabhat, had been telling his officials for some time that Govt should take over the running of the school, and had several meetings with his people in this connection. 

The Education Dept reported to him that since the school was running very well and the Dept did not have enough money in its current year's 

Budget the school should not be disturbed. The Minister's response was that FOD themselves were running out of money and may not be able to run the school, and therefore Govt must step in.

2 At the end of August there was an altercation between the Headmaster of the school and a section of Gujjars on some matter unconnected with the school, and these Gujjars prevented the Headmaster from entering the school, demanded that he be removed, and subsequently forcibly shut down the school and locked the gate, from 26 to 31 August.They did not give us or the Govt authorities, who own the school, any reason for this action.

3 A senior Gujjar then interceded and reopened the school but the section of aggrieved Gujjars did not allow the Headmaster to attend to his duties. In Sept the school has therefore been running without an effective Headmaster.

4 We had several meetings with the Gujjars over this period protesting against this unilateral action of shutting down the school and that too without giving any reasons,  requesting  them to allow matters to cool down, restore the status quo, tell us what the complaint against the

Headmaster was which we would then investigate, and allow the Headmaster to attend to his duties. We stressed that we could not remove the Headmaster without any apparent reason.

5 A section of Gujjars agreed with us but the more vociferous of them wanted us to prevent the Headmaster from attending to his duties.

6 The FOD Committee debated the situation in detail and decided that we could not accept this kind of interference. The Forest Dept authorities were also consulted and they agreed that this situation was unacceptable. A letter was therefore written to the Gujjar Siksha 

Samity on 10 Sept requesting them to allow the school to return to normal after which we would investigate the allegations against the Headmaster (if they would tell us what these allegations were) and take suitable action if these (so far unreported) allegations were justified. Failing this, we said we would 'suspend operations' of the school from 1 Oct. This would give everyone a few weeks to try and resolve the impasse and allow the situation to cool down

7 There was no response to this letter and the school has been running without the Headmaster being present.

8 Simultaneously, in furtherance of 1 above, the Minister had been holding meetings with his officials to expedite the taking over of the school, and issued instructions that the school be taken over from 1 Oct. A master was also appointed by Govt who visited Pathri once. The

Deputy Director of the Rajaji National Park and the Range Officer went to Pathri on 17 Sept, along with FOD,  announced the Govt's decision to the Gujjars and the teachers, and told FOD to get ready to hand over the school.

9 The most unfortunate fall out of this is the quality of education the children will get when the Education Dept says they have no budget, and the fact that the 11 teachers who have served the school for many years will be without jobs. While Govt have promised to help the teachers and

FOD will do all it can to get them rehabilitated, their future appears bleak. We have paid them their Sept honoraria, in terms of their letters of engagement have given them notice, and will have to pay their Oct honoraria as well.

10 Our finances, after paying the Oct amounts, will leave us with a residual sum of money which in all fairness should go the teachers as an ex gratia amount. The funds available with us have been communicated to you by Sam. Alternatively the Govt may request us to continue running the school till the end of the term in June 2005 for the sake of the Gujjar children who will be the prime sufferers, and for this we have no money. In the interim the Govt will arrange funds so that they are ready by June 2005. We are seeing the Govt  authorities in the next few days and if necessary the Minister, to try and understand their thinking on how they intend to run the school if the Education Dept say they have no funds at present, and what they intend to do with the existing teachers apart from pious promises to help.

11 Govt have also requested us to hand over the movable assets to them and we have told Govt that since these were paid for by money donated by Asha we have to ask Asha on how we should dispose of these assets.

Please let us know your views on this.

12 The bottom line is that Govt have decided to take over the school.

However we do not see how this will work in the immediate future, the ground realities being what they are. A request may be made to us to run things temporarily till end June 2005 but whether we can do so or not depends entirely on your decision on future temporary funding. Is an answer to this question possible in the next few days ? If your answer is yes we will try and resolve the Headmaster imbroglio somehow, ensure the childrens' education is not interrupted, and try and do justice to the teachers. We would need a maximum of about Rs 3 lakhs for this - eight months Nov 04 to June 05 at about Rs 40,000/- per month. If your answer is no, we withdraw.

Anxiously awaiting your response and with best wishes,

Arijit Banerji
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 Dear Durgam,

Further to our telecon I hope you have been successful in calling a meeting to discuss our problem. Anxiously waiting to here from you on your decision. We have been in touch with various government functionaries all of whom are seized with the problem which as you now involves both money and orderly running of the institution. Meantime 

The school remains closed and there is considerable unhappiness all round - the school children, Gujjars, us, teachers, Govt, and of course Asha,

Pending an answer from you on funding we now  need your URGENT VIEWS on the question of movable property - the school furniture which has been bought with grants from you. Forest Dept who own the building want us to hand over the keys to the class rooms so that they can take custody of the school pending a solution to the problem. Our worry is the safety of the movable assets if we hand over the keys. If Govt insist on the keys we cannot really refuse because the property is theirs, it is not in anyone's interest to get into a confrontation with Govt, and in any case we cannot really stop them. Therefore would you have any objection if Govt take the keys from us ? Please let us know very urgently, preferably by Monday morning.

I am going to my brother in England for three weeks 13 Oct to 3 Nov and will be with him at Oxford,  phone 1865 251 250. In my absence grateful if you would correspond with Sam.

Best wishes and look forward to your urgent reply,

Arijit Banerji
Dear.Durgam

I appreciate your concern re. the temporary closure of the Pathri school from 1 October 04, and shall try to answer yr questions, by giving some background developments, which I am afraid are rather lengthy, and time consuming to read. Since you wish to know exactly what happened, I am appending the following, but must make it clear that we have no proof as yet, about the accusations referred to in Para 5 below ;
1. The school was started for 40 Gujjar children by FOD in June 1996, with the help of one young   muslim (non Gujjar) teacher, call him No 1, who had been teaching mainly Urdu in the early months. 

2. In early `97, the No. of students started to increase, as more families moved into the colony.  It was realised that a suitable Headmaster (HM) was required to set up the school on formal lines to follow the the State Govt`s  curriculum for a Primary School, and later as a Junipor High school with 8 Grades. This was done in Feb `97, when HM, a Garhwali, in his mid sixties, with lifelong experience as a shool teacher in an Army run school was  engaged by FOD.  No 1 along with some Gujjars resented the HM`s appointment, as they had thought that No1 would automatically become the HM.  This resentment, with a tinge of communalism had grown over the years. 

3. In late 90s, two Gujjar Committees were formed to pave the way for the community`s unity, self reliance and welfare, including the schooling of their children   At the same time the Gujjars invited a Maulvi (non Gujjar outsider) to start a Madrassa to give Koranic lessons, and a community mosque was also started.  The Maulvi`s influence was noticable by the absence of Gujjar women  in meetings with FOD, and the committees. 

4. Over the years, as more teachers were recruited by FOD, some with better qualifications than No.1.  The relationship betn. HM & No 1 started to detoriorate.  To bring about a reconcilliation betn. the two, in 2003, FOD made No1 as the deputy HM, but it did not have much effect. 

5. In August last, soon after the visit of Mehar Singh, a group of Gujjars led by, one M, had a confrontation with  HM, in which some insinuating remarks were made accusing HM of sexual harassment. Which was denied by HM, and he counter charged M with similar accusations, and also a reference that M had betrayed the trust of FOD by selling one of the two buffaloes given to him under FOD`s dairy development project, in front of a large gathering.  As far as FOD is concerned, these charges and counter charges, even if they are true, has nothing to do with the running and the management of the school. 

6. On 26 Aug 04, M locked the school gate, and prevented the students from attending the school, and asked HM to leave the colony. The school was unilaterally closed by some Gujjars led my M from 26 to 31 Aug.`04.  On 1 Sep `04, at the intervention of one of the elder Gujjars, the school was allowed to function, but HM was not allowed to enter the school, and remained confined in his residence.  The teachers and students attended classes, but there was no effective teaching. 

7. On 10 Sep `04, the Managing Committee of FOD reviewed the situation, and concluded that unless the HM is allowed to enter the school and the school is run normally, FOD will have no other choice but to postpone the operation of the school, wef 1 Oct. `04  Accordingly a notice was served to the Gujjar Committees, the same day, and all concerned officials were kept informed. FOD, however indicated that if the HM is allowed to perform his normal duties, & the school resumes to function, then the accusations referred to in para 5 could be investigated with the Park authority`s assistance. 

8. On 17 Sep 04, FOD`s President (SK Mukherjee) & Vice President (Arijit B), attended a meeting at Pathri, which was chaired by the Deputy Director of the National Park, who informed FOD & the Gujjars, that the school would be taken over by the Forest Dept on 30 Sep 04, unless FOD is allowed to run the school without any interference.  This statement, has since been withdrawn by the Park Director, as the State Edn. Dept. is not in a position to effectively take over the school with nearly 400 students.  The Park Director, is continuing with his efforts to resolve the issue, so that FOD can run the school at least until June 2005, and by then some acceptable solution would be found for the State Edn. Dept to take over the school, and an amicable solution for the 11 teachers of FOD would be found.  

9. Several meetings have been held, since, with the teachers, including No 1, where they have unanimously stated that they have nothing against the HM, and they would like him to continue as the HM. The HM has served FOD & the Gujjars with sincere efforts for the last 9 years, and has established himself as FOD`s representative in the resettlement colony.  
In conclusion,for ASHA, I would advise the following;
· FOD can at most run the school till June 2005, provided, we have a reasonable guarantee from th Park Director, that HM would be allowed to function, without any outside interference. 

· FOD would seek some assurance that the State Govt. will take over the school by June 2005, to ensure continuance of schooling of the children.  FOD & ASHA, to be prepared, that the standard of edn. will regrettably fall, to the level of other Govt. run school. 

· If ASHA wishes to support us on the above lines, ie. until next June, we can firmly start a dialogue with the Park Director & other officials. 

· If ASHA approves funding @ Rs 40,000.-/month,  I suggest you arrange to send a cheque,  in US Dollars for next 9 months & not a draft in Rupees.   So that, if things do not work out to our satisfaction,  we could return the cheque back to ASHA.  But we need an answer from you ASAP, preferably before the end of this week. 

· I am sorry that the picture presented here is rather confused, but if you still have any questions pl. ring me or Email. At this point of time, the situation in the Pathri school is critical, however, the disturbing issues appear to be communal as per my personal perception, which as you know  FOD has no intention of getting involved in.
With best wishes, and regrettably sharing our mutual distress at the turn of events.
Samir Ghosh/FOD

Dear Durgam,
Further to my Em of last night, I thought I should inform you of the following ;
1. The monthly paybill for the 14 teachers is Rs. 25,500.00, excluding Adult Literacy.  On this basis, to keep the school going from Nov `04 until end June 2005, we need a minimum of Rs 204,000.00 (Rupees Two lacs four thousand only) to pay the teachers, and cut out Adult Literacy, which in any case we have decided to close down, as there are now about 150 neoliterates, and also stop giving the students any clothing, medicines etc. If ASHA decides to give the grant of RS. 204,000.00, it should be nett in FOD`s hand,discounting currency fluctuations & bank charges.
2. Ref. para 5 of my previous Em, I might add that ,in a subsequent meeting with the Gujjars, the HM had tendered his apologies to the community, for any  utterences he may have made  hurting the community`s  sentiments in any way.  This has been confirmed by our teachers & also by many Gujjars.  On the other hand, FOD has been requesting the Committees to give their grievances in writing so that the matter could be investigated.  So far there are no responses.
3. We have examined if there is an alternative to run the school without HM, but have concluded that we don`t have a suitable candidate to take over his job.
4. I think we all have to console ourselves, that in the current Indian environment,  good intentions do not always work.  Especially when one is dealing with a totally illiterate community, steeped in its tribal background and intrigues.  I would like to assure you, that we shall continue with our efforts to ensure continuance of the schooling of the children of the community, and keep in touch with you.
With best wishes
Samir Ghosh/FOD
  
Dear Durgam,
It is rather urgent that you let us know,ASAP, re ASHA`s views on the disposal of the furniture eg. benches, desks , Steel cabinets, TV set etc that were purchased by FOD with ASHA fund for the school & Adult Lit at Pathri.   There are some hopes that the District authorities may absorb some of the existing teachers of FOD, and the school might be run by the State, and FOD may withdraw. It is still uncertain when this might happen, therefore, I would advise that you  still pursuade  ASHA to agree in principle, to provide the grant requested in my last Em, ie Rs  204,000.00, so that as a contingency, FOD can still run the school till June 2005.   Re. the furniture items, it is our recommendation, that you agree that FOD may, on your behalf donate the items to the school, provided the items are ued for the children`s education at Pathri, irrespective of who is running the school.  Hope this helps you to take an early decision on the items.  If necessary, give me a ring, either to night or to-morrow, our time  1700 to 2000 hrs.
Best wishes.
Samir Ghosh,  1300 hrs. Tue. 19-10-04/FOD
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